Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, February 10, 2014
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Lance Kennedy

James O’Brien

Barry Struski

Absent:  Paula Kibbe
Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Lance Kennedy opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
I.   Comments from the General Public: Alan Dunham thanked the school department for the SADD/Mobilizing the Community meeting last week.  He stated it is an effort that that has been spearheaded by the school but will need the community to step up regarding alcohol and drug problems.  Next meeting is Tuesday, March 4 at 6:30 at the Middle High School.
II.   Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsay, EAPC President, stated Plymouth North School TV station produced a mini-documentary on drug problems.  She said it was well done and suggested community check out.  She shared the MTA has received a Mass Child grant and there is still some money left to cover medical expenses, dental, books, supplies, field trips, clothing, etc. for any needy student.  If any staff member knows of a child in need, contact Donna at president@plymouthcarvereducators.com.
III.   Update from Student Advisory and Captains Council:  Student Advisory reps reported on Mid-Year Week activities. The week started with volleyball tournament organized by Student Council and Captains Council.  Throughout the week there was hot chocolate served before first period, pajama day and Spread the Word to End the Word and DJ music at lunches.  On January 26, 2014, 35 high school students participated in Polar Plunge to raise money for Special Olympics.  For Valentine’s Day – chocolate covered strawberries will be sold.  No Captain Council representative this evening. 
IV. Approval of Minutes: Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve January 13, 2014 regular session minutes with one date correction. Barry Struski seconded the motion.  Approved unanimously.
V.  Communications:  
1. Polar Plunge:  Photos of High School Student Council member participated in Polar Plunge on January 26th in Winthrop were shared.  35 students and their advisor, Christopher Tresca participated raising $350 for Special Olympics.
2. A.D. Makepeace: A video clip off students talking about dual enrollment at last school committee was sent to president of A.D. Makepeace along with a letter thanking the company for their grant contribution toward this effort. 
3. School Calendar:  Two options were presented to the Committee for next year’s school calendar.  One option (A) would have school in recess for two full weeks at Christmas holiday time.  The second option (B) would have holiday recess start on December 23rd.  Both options had the opening day on August 26th for students (before Labor Day). A few teacher groups were polled and the popular opinion was in favor of two weeks off at Christmas time.  Barry Struski liked the two weeks off, James O’Brien wondered if the few days opened in Option B would make a difference for both health/electric and education advancement.  Gina Mare Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve Option A.  Barry Struski second the motion.  Approved unanimously.  

Reports from the Superintendent:  

Standard I – Instructional Leadership

A. Writing in the Elementary School:  Michelle Taylor, Director of Literacy, presented a Writing Initiative update in the elementary school.  This is the fourth year of our writing initiative.  Our writing data is set by school-wide writing benchmark assessments done by grade level prompts in a MCAS style of administration.  Writing scoring sessions are then done by grade level with administration present and data entry on the spot.  The elements of writing are assessed by: focus and ideas, response to the prompt, organization and paragraph structure, introduction, supporting details, conclusion, word choice, sentence type and structure and conventions (capitalization, punctuation, grammar and spelling). This year, seasonal prompts (winter) were used for the children. James O’Brien congratulated the teachers on their excellent work and indicated the professional development for our staff has given them the tools to meet these expectations. 
Standard II – Management and Operations

A.  Personnel Updates:  New Hires:  Leo Chase and John Scarafone, Custodians

 Transfer:  Tammy Veracka to Admin Asst. for Business & Finance

 Retirements:  Linda Dorgan, Amin. Asst. for Business & Finance and 
 Barbara Wilde, MHS Special Ed Teacher

B.  MSBA Statement of Interest:  What is the Eligibility Period?   We are invited into eligibility period during which we exchange important paperwork.  Forms to be submitted, Initial Certification, indicate the town and school will work together to move forward on the project.  After initial certification, a Building Committee will be formed and then we can enter the capital pipeline.  This process can take up to 270 days.  Because we have so many items already complete from previous efforts, it may shorten the process. The Collins Report will help determine if we will go forward with Option B-3 or a new building plan on a new high school site.  If we re-start B-3, we have schematic design and money has been spent and reimbursed for this plan.  However, if it is the will of the town to go with a new building plan, then we will have to start over with feasibility study. The current high school site well zones have changed to 800 ft. diameter (about 11 acres) and a building and parking lot would be about 15 acres.  Current Elementary site has 2 wells and they are grandfathered in.  
We need to execute this eligibility period by considering either new or starting over by submitting a compliance certificate.  The new town administrator, Mike Milanoski, went to MSBA with school representatives to learn about the MSBA process and has asked to have compliance document on Board of Selectmen’s next meeting.
Gina Marie Hanlon Cavicchi made a motion to approve by superintendent’s signature, the MSBA Initial Compliance Certification ensuring collaboration with MSBA to move forward with Elementary Building project. Motion was second by James O’Brien. Voted unanimously.
C.  Budget Presentation:  Cost Center Overview with Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher. Cost center increases for next year’s budget were explained. We have about one million dollar gap to cover our budget.  Expected adjustments were also addressed.  There is no more money coming from Ed Jobs bill and retirements, additional chapter 70 and town contributions are still a question.  Circuit breaker and school choice could bring a possible $600,000 adjustment.  Principals have been asked to look at eliminating staff from each building.  Our school budget numbers are placed after the Governor’s budget is released.  We are in a very precarious position. The School Committee is struggling with an operational budget and has the challenge of capital outlay needs as well.  James O’Brien said with limited commercial revenue, it is important for the Carver to find a sustainable revenue source which will involve a community effort. Barry Struski asked if the state would entertain an adjusted budget.  The superintendent said she doesn’t see any windfall for Carver from the state coffers.  Lance Kennedy said that we are at a critical crossroad, lots of challenges.  The final vote of the budget will take place before town meeting.
D. Building Updates:  Patrick Meagher reported at CES, leaking steam radiator will be fixed.  At MHS, #2 boiler has tubes leaking and repairs will need to be done to valves but work will be done in the summer.  District wide, the staff badge system is being worked on and will be put into service soon.  Visitor ID systems will be installed at each building. 
Standard III – Family and Community Engagement
A. Mobilizing the Community Update: Scott Knief, MHS Principal, gave an update on the Mobilizing the Community group.  A meeting was held on February 4th and was attended by over 100 members of the community. The amount of people who attended show a clear concern of the community about substance abuse and the need to find solutions. A review of proactive outreaches being done at the school were shared including informational table set ups, social hosting at prom time, a Facebook page was developed, two substance abuse programs are being run at the school, and a life skills program for students.  On April 27th there will be grade level meetings on chemical effects on the brain.  Also there is a program called Buzz Check.  Next meeting of Mobilizing the Community is Tuesday, March 4th at 6:30.  There will be Targeted energy to work together to curb substance abuse. The Y program will be contacted for babysitting to assist young parents who wish to be in attendance.  Discussion was held on effective ways to “advertise” the meeting.    
VII   Recommendations from Superintendent

A.  Field Trip.  A motion was made by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi to approve the Great East Music Festival trip for grades 8-12 in Wilbraham, MA on May 16, 2014. Second by Barry Struski.  Unanimously approved.
VI.   Reports from School Committee: Barry Struski and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi have been alternating attendance to the Capital Outlay Committee. The Financial Advisory Committee meeting also verified the financial problems looming for the town.  James O’Brien said his family moved to Carver for the schools and he would hate to see the educational system deteriorate because of finances. The community has to work cohesively with smart choices and right decisions.  Lance Kennedy encouraged the community to stay involved and work together in MSBA process.
Motion to adjourn by Gina Marie Hanlon. Second by Barry Struski. Approved unanimously.  
Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee:  3/10/14
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